
                                                                                        APPROVED MINUTES

Town of Jefferson

Office of the Planning Board

Minutes

October 24, 2023
Members present:  Chairman Mike Meehan, Jason Call, Mike Smith, Bob Roy, Mark Gross, Kevin Meehan, Select Board’s representative
Absent:   
Others present:  Charlene Wheeler, Board secretary; Jessie and Vince King, Nancy and Michael Mealey, Stacy Hicks, Rebecca Hatfield, Maura Chappelle, Andi Gendron
Mike Smith made the motion to go into Non-Public RSA 91-A:3 II(a) at 7:02 pm, seconded by Bob Roy.  A roll call vote was made.  Chairman Michael Meehan “I”, Jason Call “I”, Bob Roy “I”, Mike Smith “I”, Mark Gross “I”, Kevin Meehan “I”.  The motion passed unanimously.

Bob Roy made the motion to leave the non-Public session and return to Public session at 7:15 pm, seconded by Mark Gross.  A roll call vote was made. Chairman Michael Meehan “I”, Jason Call “I”, Bob Roy “I”, Mike Smith “I”, Mark Gross “I”, Kevin Meehan “I”.  The motion passed unanimously.

Mike Smith made the motion to seal the minutes of the October 24, 2023, Non-Public session, seconded by Mark Gross.  A roll call vote was made. Chairman Michael Meehan “I”, Jason Call “I”, Bob Roy “I”, Mike Smith “I”, Mark Gross “I”, Kevin Meehan “I”.  The motion passed unanimously. No votes took place in the Non-public session.
Minutes:

Bob Roy made the motion to approve the October 10, 2023, meeting minutes as edited, seconded by Mike Smith.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.
Consultation - Neumann
The Board has received an application which is waiting for fees checks.  Scott and Lisa Neumann will be asking to change the boundary between two lots they own on Old Cherry Mountain Road, Map 17, Lots 10B and 10C.  Their agent Tom Smith is asking for a hearing before 
December.  The Neumann’s had previously consulted with the Board last spring with two different configurations.  The plan, a copy of which was distributed to Board members, is a third configuration.  Both lots will remain over 5 acres, and both have access from Old Cherry Mountain Road by rights-of-way.  Even though the Board is scheduling another work session on regulation of short-term rents, they agreed to schedule the Neumann’s hearing on November 28, the second meeting of the month.  Abutters have expressed concern about the use of the right-of-way across their lot which leads to one of the Neumann’s lots.  They were told the use of the right-of-way would depend on how the language is written in any deed.   
Communications

Copies were distributed of the town’s attorney’s suggestions after reviewing the draft document of revised campground regulations.  There were a few suggestions on language changes and a question about minimum sizes for minimum acreage required for a campground and minimum size of a RV campsite.  Also, she could find no reference in the regulation to a commercial driveway or road.  Chairman Meehan pointed out the Exhibit B diagram in the Road Standards document which is posted on the town’s website.  The Board secretary was asked to respond to the attorney for clarification on the Road Standards and what is termed “rational basis requirement”. 
The Board secretary reported the Zoning Board of Adjustment will hear two applications on November 9.  An application for Special Exception from Bailey, Colby, and Pierre Couture. They propose to operate a short-term rental at 671 Presidential Highway, Map 5A, Lot 6.  And an application for a Special Exception from Forrest and Stacey Hicks.  They propose to operate a short-term rental at 685 Presidential Highway, Map 5A, Lot 8.
Unfinished Business
Andrea Gendron and Rebecca Hatfield have both expressed interest in serving on the Planning Board.  Bob Roy made the motion to nominate Rebecca Hatfield as an alternate member of the Board, seconded by Mark Gross.  The vote to approve the motion was unanimous.  Mike Smith made the motion to nominate Andrea Gendron as an alternate member of the Planning Board, seconded by Bob Roy.  The vote to approve the motion was unanimous.  Kevin Meehan, Select Board representative, said it was alright to send a memo to the Select Board telling them of the nominations if it was signed by the Board chairman.  The Board secretary will draft the memos and send them to the chairman for his approval.  The chairman will send them to Amanda.   And the Board secretary will send the Oaths of Office forms to Amanda for the Select Board. 
Using Zoom to allow people remote participation in a meeting was voted on at the Board’s last meeting.  Language was added to the Planning Board’s application documents (subdivision, boundary line adjustment, or merger).  The language being as follows:  If someone needs access to a hearing via Zoom, they must notify the Board secretary 48 hours in advance of the hearing.  The applicant (or the applicant’s designated agent) whose case is being heard must be physically present at the hearing.  Those choosing to use Zoom to participate also assume the risk of any technical malfunction interfering with such a connection.  Copies of the application page on which this Zoom notice was added was distributed to Board members who agreed these guidelines were what they had discussed and agreed upon.
Work Session on Short-Term Rentals
 Board members returned to a discussion of new regulations for short-term rentals (STRs).  (It was noted that “Air B & B” is a company name which has become synonymous with short-term rentals, much like “Kleenex”, a brand name, is synonymous with tissues.).  Board members and those of the public in attendance participated in discussions which resulted in many ideas and issues to consider.  Maura Chappelle provided several written pages of testimony, copies of which were given to each Board member to read through.  Kevin Meehan, Select Board representative, was asked if the Select Board is investigating how many STRs exist in Jefferson (whether they were granted a Special Exception to operate or not) to get a better handle on the issue.  He said the Select Board has not as yet done that. It was asked what is the purpose of formulating these regulations?  The town needs to get some control of the seeming proliferation of STRs which will work equitably for all.  Affordable housing for fulltime residents who will be invested in the community is being impacted.  It was noted that some family renting or owning a house can cause similar problems for their neighbors. The Planning Board is wasting its time if any new regulations are not enforced or enforceable or are not accepted by a majority of voters at town meeting.  There are some citizens who want no regulations of property.  It was pointed out there is difficulty now addressing minor complaints or violations by law enforcement as they occur.  The town has no full-time police officer and NH state troopers can respond, but there are only two troopers who are available to cover 650 square miles of territory.  Their focus is on more serious crimes and emergencies.  Is there a solution for this?  
The town is zoned residential, and one must seek a Special Exception from the Zoning Board of Adjustment for a change in use.  Mike Smith sited NH RSAs from an informational article published by the NH Municipal Association on STRs. (A copy of this article is available at the town office.).  Some management companies employed by owners of STRs are better than others., should they somehow be checked?  Right-of-ways should be protected when they are used by an STR unit.  There should be posted rules and a local contact number listed at such units.  Someone to address the problem in a reasonably short period of time should always be available. Signs should be posted at the entrance to a unit to clearly identify it.  There should be proof that the state is collecting its rooms and meals tax from the unit.  No fireworks or shooting firearms should be allowed.  A permit should be obtained for outdoor fires (these permits are issued to the owner of the property, not the renter).  STRs should have required safety inspections once a year.  (The Board secretary was asked to contact Chief Milligan about safety inspections.)  The STR’s advertisement on a website should be monitored.  They shouldn’t be listing a higher occupancy rate then they have been allowed. There was a discussion about a need for a permit from the Select Board to operate once a Special Exception is granted and a set of regulations to follow.  Enforcement of those regulations is key once a permit is issued.  Perhaps a three-step process of a warning, followed by a fine, and revoking a permit to operate on a third violation of the same offence for a specified period of time.  Others thought this could be a workable idea.  It was noted that other businesses would probably have to do the same as just one type of business shouldn’t be targeted.  Some feel that owners of STR units should be residents of the town themselves or even live in the rental unit itself.  Others disagreed with this requirement.  Jason Call referred to the town of Jackson, NH who had STR regulations with a system of regulations and a required permit to operate (the language of the ordinance is available on the town of Jackson’s website).  How is the Select Board to monitor businesses and enforce all these rules?  Some towns hire companies who do this.  Maybe there is a need for an additional town position in Jefferson (not in the role of an enforcement officer) to keep track of businesses and deal with complaints and violation of regulations from any source.  NH RSA 676:17 was cited about fines. Some feel the town doesn’t receive any monetary benefits from having STRs operating in the town even though the town receives some share of the rooms and meals taxes.  Do these people who rent STRs bring other income to benefit the community?  Are STRs assessed as just a residence or as a business for property tax purposes?    

Planning Board members wrapped up the discussion by thanking all who had participated.  This has allowed the Board to make a good start to the process.  The Board will hold another work session on November 28 and any citizen in the town is encouraged to share their views on this issue, either in person, e-mails, or by mailing a letter.
The Board’s next regular meeting will be November 14, 2023.  
Mike Smith made the motion to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Jason Call.  The meeting was adjourned at 9:05 p.m.

_______________________

Charlene Wheeler

Secretary to the Board  
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